
By Registered Post and 
Email to inquiry@hkaaa.com

The Chairman
Hong Kong Amateur Athletic Association
24/F, Guangdong Tours Centre, 
18 Pennington Street, Causeway Bay, 
Hong Kong

Dear Sirs 14 February 2020

Hong Kong Masters Athletics Championship (HKMAC) 2019

As members of the Organising Committee of  the Hong Kong Masters Athletics Championship
(HKMAC OC), we write to express our concerns on the refusal of the organiser of HKMAC 2019
Chinese Sports & Recreation Association 華人運動員協會  (“CSRA”) to account for the fundsCSRA”) to account for the funds
received from HKMAC 2019 and our concerns on the future development of masters athletics
games in Hong Kong. 

The incident arose out of the refund arrangement (“CSRA”) to account for the fundsRefund Arrangement”) following cancellation
of the HKMAC 2019.  The Refund Arrangement was unilaterally decided and announced by CSRA
without consulting HKMAC OC members.

Given the support of and involvement in HKMAC by Hong Kong Amateur Athletic Association
(HKAAA), we wish to officially inform HKAAA of the matter.  Further details are set out in the
followings: 

Background
Some  local  veteran  athletes  had  taken  the  initiatives  with  the  support  of  HKAAA  to
promote HKMAC and it has become an annual event since 2014.  To better organise the
championship, representatives of various HKAAA affiliated clubs came together and later
formed the HKMAC OC.  Since inception, the organiser of each championship is one of the
affiliated clubs of HKAAA and all act on a voluntarily basis.   HKAAA was named as the “CSRA”) to account for the fundsCo-
organiser” of the annual HKMAC event.

In  2015  and  2016,  Diocesan  Boys’  School  Athletics  Club  (“CSRA”) to account for the fundsDBSAC”)  was  appointed  by
HKMAC OC to organise the championship. In the subsequent 2 years, Pui Kiu Middle School
Alumni Association (培僑中學校友會) became the organiser for HKMAC 2017 and 2018.
For HKMAC 2019, HKMAC OC came to a consensus that the baton would pass to CSRA to
organise HKMAC 2019.  Same as for all previous championship, HKAAA provided judges and
officials for the event and assisted in the booking of the Sports Ground.

HKMAC 2019
Same as in previous championships, members of the HKMAC OC came together to discuss the
arrangement of HKMAC 2019. The first meeting was held in late May 2019 and agreed that
the registration fee, each individual event entry and relay fees would be raised to HK$120,
HK$80/event and HK$320/relay respectively so as to provide CSRA greater flexibility in putting
forward the championship. However,  no further meeting had been arranged thereafter to
discuss progress of the organisation of the event. Since late September, we have been urging
CSRA to update and release the official accounts of HKMAC 2019, including the number of
participants, total number of events entered and details of various expenditures, but to no
avail.
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On 14 November 2019, CSRA announced its decision, without consulting the HKMAC OC, to
cancel the event.  Following cancellation, we were of the view that we needed to reconcile the
situation  to  plan  the  way  forward,  including  examining  the  possibility  of  postponing  the
championship to a later  date.  Several  reminders  to submit  income and expenditures with
supporting documents were sent to Mr. C.K. Liu, Chairman of CSRA but without any response.

On or around 19 December 2019, CSRA unilaterally  sent,  in the name of HKMAC OC, but
without any prior consultation or knowledge of the undersigned HKMAC OC members,  an
email  to  various  affiliated  clubs  and  some  individual  participants  setting  out  the  refund
arrangements  (namely,  no refund of  the registration fee of  $120,  a  refund of  HK$35 per
individual event and HK$140 per relay event (Appendix A)). We (the undersigned) had since
then repeatedly communicated to Mr. C.K. Liu that the refund arrangement had never been
put forward to HKMAC OC for discussion or agreement, and reminded CSRA of the need to
provide  a  detailed  accounts  of  the  income  and  expenditure  for  the  event  together  with
supporting  documents/receipts  so  that  the  OC  could  verify  all  expenses  incurred  before
deciding on the way forward.

On 4 January 2020, we sent a written message to CSRA reflecting the refund arrangement and
demanding  detailed  accounts  with  supporting  documents  as  well  as  withdrawal  of  the
unauthorised refund messages issued in the name of HKMAC by CSRA (see Appendix B). 

On or around 4 January 2020, CSRA ignoring our message, again unilaterally resent its email of
19  December  2019  urging  affiliated  clubs  and  some  individual  participants  to  accept  the
refund arrangement and to provide means of receiving the payment.

On 11 January 2020, we met with CSRA at Wan Chai Stadium reiterating again our concerns
and disagreement on the promulgated refund arrangement, and the importance to provide
HKMAC OC with the details/supporting documents on all income and expenditure in preparing
for the championship. The discussion of the meeting was recorded. Should HKAAA consider it
necessary,  we  could  forward  a  copy  of  the  voice  clip  to  a  designated  HKAAA  official  for
reference and record purposes.

On 19 January 2020, Mr. C.K. Liu of CSRA provided by hand a piece of A4 size paper with title
“CSRA”) to account for the fundsHKMAC Income and Expenditure Items” to Mr. Alex Ko listing out various expenditure items
purporting incurred for the HKMAC 2019 but with no receipts or any supporting documents
and the same had also not been signed nor it bears the letter head of CSRA. A copy of the said
document is at Appendix C.

On 20 January 2020, we replied to CSRA reiterating our concerns that HKMAC OC was unable
to  verify  the  contents  of  the  list  and  requested  CSRA  to  provide  supporting
documents/receipts to substantiate the accounts. Our reply is at  Appendix D for your easy
reference. 

On 2 February 2020, CSRA again unilaterally made another announcement by email to various
affiliated clubs and some individual participants, emphasising, amongst other things, that they
have full authority to handle all matters relating to HKMAC 2019, including all matters relating
to income and expenditures of the championship, and also referred to the statement on the
HKMAC 2019 entry form that there would be no refund should the championship be not held
(Appendix E). 



On 3 February 2020, HKMAC OC posted a notice on HKMAC website informing all participants
by HKMAC OC and stating that the undersigned do not endorse the refund arrangement set
out in the email announcement made by CSRA (Appendix F).

We deeply believe that we collectively owe a moral obligation to all participants to ensure that the
refund arrangement is reasonable and the reasons why HKMAC 2019 could not be postponed to a
later date. Despite our repeated requests made to CSRA to produce the event accounts, relevant
receipts for payments and any bona fide records justifying the necessary expenses, we were kept in
the dark by CSRA. Each of us have received queries and grievances on the refund arrangement of
which we, as members of HKMAC OC, regrettably could not answer. 

As HKMAC was organised for HKAAA’s affiliated clubs only and HKAAA was the “CSRA”) to account for the fundsco-organiser” of the
championship,  we would much appreciate  if  you could  examine the matter and take necessary
action before  it  snowballs  into  a  crisis  damaging  the  reputation of  HKMAC and  hampering  the
progress of athletics development in Hong Kong. Alternatively, you may wish to (explicitly) appoint
the all  or any of  the undersigned as members  of  the Masters  Commission to follow up on the
matters with CSRA.

Should you require further elaboration on the above, or require further information about HKMAC,
please  feel  free  to  contact  any  of  the  undersigned.  We  could  also  be  reached  by  email  at
admin@hkmac.org.

Yours faithfully

Members of HKMAC OC

Mr. Sin On Yuen, email : sinanthony@hotmail.com

Mr. Wong Wai Ho, email : whwong999@yahoo.com.hk

Ms. Alice Lok, email : alizeelook@gmail.com

Ms. Cecila Tse, email : cecitse888@yahoo.com.hk

Mr. Alex Ko, email : alexko.hongkong@gmail.com

c.c. CSRA, email : csra@csra.org.hk
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Appendix A

Email received from CSRA:



 



Appendix B

Message sent on 4 January 2020 to WhatsApp chat group titled “CSRA”) to account for the funds香港先進田徑錦標賽 2019” with
14 participants including Mr. C.K. Liu

++++++++++++++++++++++++

Chinese Sports & Recreation Association.

Dear sir,

Re: HKMAC 2019.

On behalf of the organising committee members of HKMAC 2019 which includes Sin On Yuen, Wong
Wai Ho, Alice Lok, Cecilia Tze & Alex Ko.

We write to express our grave concerns regarding the emails unilaterally forwarded to the HKMAC
participants and clubs by your sports club announcing the refunds of HKMAC 2019 without any
consulting the organising committee members. It’s very irresponsible to issue such unauthorised
emails & we reserve the rights to revise the subjects.

We do not approve or accept the refund amount stated in the said mails.

You are further obliged to provide the OC members, within one week’s time from the receipt of this
letter, a detailed accounts of, including but not limited to the income, costs and expenses incurred
together with supporting documents such as, detailed list of participants, events participated and
payments  in  relation to  this  event  etc.  The  OC members  shall  validate  and  verify  all  expenses
incurred and hold meeting to decide on how much should be refunded to the participants.

Please note the participants will  hold all  OC members responsible for any action taken taken in
relation to the HKMAC. Please withdraw the said mails promptly and produce all the information to
the  OC for  further  discussion.  We hope  to  reach  some amicable  solution regarding  the  refund
matters.







Appendix C

Document provided by Mr. C.K. Liu to Mr. Alex Ko on 19 January 2020

+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++



Appendix D

HKMAC OC Reply to CSRA dated 20 January 2020

Chinese Sports & Recreation Association. 

Dear sir,
Re: HKMAC 2019.

We acknowledged receipt of the HKMAC 2019 expenditure dated 18/1/2020. We are perplexed 
and amazed of the humongous escalation cost compared to the past HKMAC organisers.

We can’t verify or we will adopt any expenses without any supporting receipts/ payment advice. 
We presumed that as the ONLY incomes. Please submit all evidence no later by 31/1/2020.

We don’t think it’s necessary for us to remind you that CSRA owes a fiduciary duty to HKMAC OC 
members and all the participants.
Therefore, it’s your duty to be prudent to produce accurate accounts of the captioned events.

Further, HKMAC and CSRA are collectively responsible for all possible legal consequences and/or 
allegations charged if any participants wishes to challenge why a proper account can’t be 
produced. We have also considered you have given ample time to perform just simple tasks.

In the circumstances, if you don’t provide the OC members with the said documents for proper 
validation. We are left with no alternatives but to disclose this matters to all participants or to 
escalate this to a different levels.

Please understand that we only want to settle this fairly and amicably but you must appreciate 
our patience and tolerance are limited.
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